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Calendar of Events 

 
All Events are on Zoom until further notice 
due to the continuing COVID-19 Pandemic 
 
Weekly Events 
 
Thursday, January 14, 21, 28 
 5:30pm: Mindful Meditation 
 
Friday, January 8, 15, 22, 29 
 7:30pm: Shabbat Service 
 
Saturday, January 9, 16, 23, 30 
 6:30pm: Havdalah 
 
Sunday, January 10, 17, 24, 31 
 10:15am: Sunday School 
 
Special Events 
 
Monday, January 4 
 7:00pm: Board of Trustees 
 
Saturday, January 9 
 Following Havdalah: Edyth Herson—a special 
 film presentation by Cantor Ted Labow 
 
Saturday, January 23 
 10:30am: Torah Study 
 
Monday, February 1 
 7:00pm: Board of Trustees 
 
Please Note: Calendar events are subject to 
change, which will be announced by email. 

Rabbi’s Message 

(continued on next page) 

Dear Friends, 
 
 
On Friday night, December 4, I presented the following 
sermon over Zoom.  While my initial intention in 
writing this sermon was to respond to the disturbing 
rape of Dinah that is nestled in the middle of the Torah 
portion (Genesis 34 of the portion, Vayishlach), it 
turned out to be much more than just that.   
 
As you will see, I offered a particularly personal 
message that evening.  I know that people are busy, but 
as a father who loves his children deeply, I would take 
it as a personal favor if every member of our JCNWJ 
family, whether you were with us on December 4 or 
not, were to become fully aware of the message I gave 
that night.  
 
For those who prefer, you can find a video of the 
sermon by clicking HERE .  And then, after you’ve read 
or listened to the sermon that I delivered almost a 
month ago, I ask that you please continue on to my very 
important addendum that follows.  It was written just 
recently, almost four weeks after I first delivered the 
sermon. 
 

https://youtu.be/7o9bbbUtquo


2 

Rabbi’s Message (continued) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

As a boy coming of age in 1970s & ‘80s NYC, certain lessons were drilled into my young mind about 

what it means to be a real man. 

 

1. Having a mother who works outside the home is both common and to be supported; 

2. Being less skilled at science or math than a girl classmate is no reason not to be her friend 

3. Real men definitely eat quiche 

 

These lessons were all pretty easy for me to take in, because in my case, all three were definitely true. 

 

But there were other lessons, too, lessons that were not quite so obvious, not because I wasn’t capable of 

learning them, but because the society in which I was growing up never seemed all that interested in 

emphasizing – or even admitting – them.  Specifically, as it relates to this week’s Torah portion, 

(Vayishlach, which includes the disturbing rape of Dinah in Genesis 34), one thing I never fully 

appreciated until I was already married and the father of two teenaged girls is that I could never claim to 

be a real man until I had opened my eyes to the reality that, contrary to popular opinion, the society in 

which I lived actually condoned violence against women.  It’s not that I had to accept I was committing 

violence against women, because I wasn’t, but unless I were willing to take a clear look at reality, unless 

I were willing to look with open eyes and accept that, according to CDC statistics from 2017 (the most 

recent on record), almost half of all women in the United States, 43.6%, had “experienced some form of 

contact sexual violence in their lifetime, with 4.7% of women experiencing this violence in the 12 

months preceding the survey,”  or that more than “1 in 5 (21.3% or an estimated 25.5 million) [had] 

reported completed or attempted rape at some point in their lifetime,” I would never be able to stand up 

and be a real man, because being a real man requires that we survey our horizons and do all we can to 

make sure that such pandemic injustice is eradicated.  This mandate, by the way, applies to anyone 

wishing to be counted as a fully mature human being, man or not.   

 

Recognizing how painful this topic has been for the girls and women in my life, the clearest point of 

view that I can offer, of course, is my own. 

 

 

(continued on next page) 

 Parashat Vayishlach 
December 4, 2020 

Jewish Center of Northwest Jersey 
Rabbi Dr. Andy Dubin 
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Rabbi’s Message (continued) 

Embarrassingly, even though I always knew that men have clear advantage in our societal structure, and 

even though I always knew that women have to be that much better just to achieve the same level of 

success as their male counterparts, I am also guilty of discounting reports of aggression told to me by 

even the most important women in my life.   

 

As Student Cantor Noa will concur, over the years, when the women and girls closest to me would share 

how awful it feels to be catcalled – or much much worse – my response has always been to believe 

them . . . but also to dismiss the experience.  My go-to advice – as if I were being asked for advice in the 

first place – has always been to just ignore it and move on.  That is, my contribution has always been to 

say, in effect, “I’m sorry that happened to you, but that’s just life.  The best thing you can do is remain 

silent.”  I’ve always meant well, but in retrospect, I’m embarrassed by the inadequacy of my response.   

 

No, I have not been guilty of committing violence against women, or at least I don’t think I have, but 

neither have I been sufficiently forceful in my actions.  How many of us have?  Merely refraining from 

exacerbating injustice has been insufficient.  Merely keeping my nose down and walking my own 

straight and narrow path has not been enough.  The fact is, none of us who is in position to reverse the 

injustice of violence against women, even if only ever so slightly, is off the hook until we’ve made the 

effort, no matter what our own gender may be, because, as John Stuart Mill wrote over 150 years ago, 

“Bad men need nothing more to compass their ends, than that good men should look on and do nothing.” 

   

Keep in mind that when I say violence against women demands rectification, it is violence against all 

women that must be righted, not just violence against cisgender women, that is, those whose female 

identity corresponds to the sex they were assigned at birth.  After all, as horrific as the statistics are for 

cisgender women, they are even worse for transgender women, for people whose female identity does 

not correspond to their sex assigned at birth. 

 

Fifteen days ago, Alphonso David, President of the Human Rights Campaign of the LGBTQ advocacy 

organization, Human Rights Watch, wrote: 

 

“This year . . . [with at least 37 cases,] the Human Rights Campaign has recorded the most deaths 

of transgender and gender non-conforming people of any year since we began tracking this 

violence [in 2013] . . . Divisive and dehumanizing rhetoric from anti-equality political leaders has 

contributed to the toxic mix of racism, sexism and transphobia that drives this horrific violence. 

It’s on all of us to fight for change at every level and take action to support trans and gender non-

conforming people. We must work to dismantle the stigma that so many in the trans and gender 

non-conforming community face, and bring this violence to an end.”  
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Rabbi’s Message (continued) 

That was November 19.  By November 23, just 4 days later, with the murder of Chae’ Meshia Simms in 

Richmond, Virginia, the number had already risen by roughly 10%, to at least 40 transgender or 

gender non-conforming murders in the United States so far in 2020.  Please note that Human 

Rights Watch is careful to say, “at least 40,” because all too often these crimes go unreported.  The 

actual number was likely a good deal higher.   

 

Of course, violence against transgender people goes well beyond the physical.   As appalling as the 

statistics on transgender murder may be, the level of emotional and economic abuse is significantly more 

prevalent.   According to the 2015 US Transgender Survey in which the National Center for Transgender 

Equality managed to poll just shy of 28,000 transgender people in America: 

 

“54% of those who were out or perceived as transgender in K–12 had been verbally harassed, 

nearly one-quarter (24%) had been physically attacked, and 13% had been sexually assaulted in 

K–12 because of being transgender, and 17% had faced such severe mistreatment as a 

transgender person that they left a K–12 school. • Nearly one-quarter (24%) of people who were 

out or perceived as transgender in college or vocational school had been verbally, physically, or 

sexually harassed.” 

 

The unemployment rate among respondents was 15%, three times higher than the overall 5% 

unemployment rate in the United States.  30% of respondents who had a job in the past year reported 

being fired, denied a promotion, or experiencing some other form of mistreatment related to their gender 

identity or expression, and an overwhelming 77% of respondents who had a job in the past year took 

steps to avoid mistreatment in the workplace, such as hiding or delaying their gender transition or 

quitting their job.  

 

Nearly one-quarter (23%) of respondents experienced some form of housing discrimination in the past 

year, such as being evicted from their home or denied a home or apartment because of being transgender. 

• Nearly one-third (30%) of respondents had experienced homelessness at some point in their lives. • 

[and] More than one-quarter (26%) of those who experienced homelessness in the past year avoided 

staying in a shelter because they feared being mistreated as a transgender person . . . Seven out of ten 

(70%) respondents who [did] stay in a shelter in the past year reported some form of mistreatment, 

including being harassed, sexually or physically assaulted, or kicked out because of being transgender.  

 

As a result of all this, and so much more, 39% of respondents reported having experienced serious 

psychological distress in the month before completing the survey compared with only 5% of the U.S. 

population. • 40% had attempted suicide in their lifetime, nearly nine times the rate in the U.S. 

population of 4.6%, and 7% had attempted suicide in the past year—nearly twelve times the rate in the 

U.S. population of 0.6% 
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Rabbi’s Message (continued) 

This has to stop.  We can no longer continue behaving as if so long as we’re not adding to the problem, 

we’re not part of the problem – because we are.  So long as we continue to accept the status quo as 

unchangeable, transgender people will never live with the acceptance and dignity to which every child of 

God is entitled.  Anyone, including myself, who has the capacity to chip away at the inequity, but fails to 

do so, is culpable of perpetuating a system in which too many of us are irrelevant . . . or worse. 

 

One final word about the trans community in general.  So far, I’ve defined transgender simply as those 

whose gender identity does not match the sex assigned at birth, which includes people who identify 

female but were assigned male at birth, and those who identify male but were assigned female at birth, 

but in reality, transgender includes so many more than just these two groups.  Again, according to 

Human Rights Watch:  

 

“Some trans people identify as trans men or trans women, while others may describe themselves as non-

binary, genderqueer, gender non-conforming, agender, bigender or other identities that reflect their 

personal experience. Some . . . take hormones or have surgery as part of [their] transition, while others 

may change [their] pronouns or appearance. Roughly three-quarters of trans youth that responded to a H

[uman] R[ights] C[ampaign] Foundation and University of Connecticut survey identified with terms 

other than strictly “boy” or “girl.” 

 

Which brings me to the last and most portion of my message tonight.  Now, before I get there, let me 

say, unequivocally, that I recognize some stories are mine to tell, and some are not.  Before I share this 

particularly story, which actually isn’t much of a story at all, let me say that I tell it not only with 

permission, but at the urging of my child and your student cantor, Noa, whose story it is.   

 

Yes, Noa includes themself among the ¾ of trans youth who identify with terms other than “boy” or 

“girl.”  As Noa tells me, while their public statement of gender non-binary identification is relatively 

new, the inner feelings of identifying as neither strictly girl or boy have existed for quite some time.   

 

To be clear, the point of my sharing this this is not to shock – because statistics show there’s truly 

nothing shocking about people identifying as non-binary – but rather to let Noa be their true self, 

because Noa deserves that, and you all deserve to know how to speak to and with Noa with respect. 

 

Fortunately, it’s not rocket science.  In fact, it’s very simple: Because Noa does not identify as a girl or a 

boy, the proper pronouns to use when talking about Noa is “they” or “them,’ depending on context.  The 

pronouns of “she,” “her,” & “hers” that we’ve all been using until now for Noa are no longer relevant, 

and should be retired permanently.  Amazingly, that really is all there is to it.  Yes, it’s that simple.  

Mind you, though, “simple” is hardly “easy.”  Mistakes will happen.  Guaranteed.  I’ve been at it for 

about two months now, and I still make mistakes.  Almost 19 years of habit is hard to reverse overnight.  
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Rabbi’s Message (continued) 

So when you do refer to them out of habit as “she,” this is no reason to beat yourself up.  Noa will not be 

offended.  Their father won’t be offended either, because the only thing that truly matters is that you 

maintain an open and loving heart, one that is amenable to respectful correction.   

 

There’s been a poem making its way around Facebook lately.  Perhaps you’ve seen it: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Noa is a lucky kid, because even though statistics are so challenging for transgender people, it is true 

also that for those who live in accepting communities with loving families, the challenges are greatly 

reduced.   

 

Last week I shared with you a number of reasons I am grateful to the Jewish Center of Northwest Jersey.  

Tonight I share with you one more, and it is huge: Just like the 73-year old aunt of the Facebook poem, 

this community loves my child unconditionally.  And because of that, I know that even if it feels strange 

at first, there will indeed be a conscious and heartfelt effort to speak to Noa with the language and treat 

them with the love that Noa deserves.  For this reason, I know this community will have every right to 

consider itself as part of the solution to the status quo of unjust violence that has discolored our world, 

starting at least as far back as Dina in tonight’s Torah portion and continuing all the way through Chae’ 
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Rabbi’s Message (continued) 

Meshia Simms, just about ten days ago.  And since we know it’s not going to stop with her, I am grateful 

in the knowledge that you all will do your own part when it comes to Noa in actively making this a safer 

and more loving world for all. 

 

Addendum: Since this sermon was delivered about a month ago, Noa’s story has continued to 

unfold.  Because they have a clear connection to their birth name as being feminine 

(notwithstanding it’s aural ambiguity for English speakers), which does not correspond to their 

non-binary identity, Noa has taken a new name.  From this time forward, the proper first name 

to use when speaking with or referring to your student cantor is Rayn (pronounced: rain).  Their 

birth name by which you used to know them is no longer relevant, nor appropriate for use, 

because it no longer refers to who your student cantor is.  Rather, their birth name has become 

what is known in the LGBTQ community as their “dead name,” to be retired forever.  Of course, 

just as it is with Rayn’s pronouns, so too will it be with their name.  That is, mistakes will 

happen.  This is fully expected.  So please understand that self-castigation is both unnecessary 

and misplaced when the wrong name inevitably slips from your mouth.  All I ask, as your rabbi, 

of course, but principally as Rayn’s father, is that you just put your heart in the right place and 

try.  So long as you keep trying, eventually, I promise, their name will become the only name 

that comes to mind when you speak with or about Student Cantor Rayn Dubin. 

I recognize this is a new way of thinking for many of us, but I also recognize that the JCNWJ 

community is one that cares profoundly about treating every child of God with deep honor and 

respect.  Therefore, I imagine some of you will want to understand more about how to support 

Rayn, or anybody else whom you know that is transgender.  By clicking HERE, you will be 

brought to a simple guide called, “How to Support Someone Who’s Trans and Just Came Out 

to You,” which was prepared by Keshet, the premier Jewish LGBTQ advocacy organization in 

America.  Of course, if you want to understand LGBTQ concerns in greater depth than that, 

please do not hesitate to reach out, either for more learning resources or just to talk.   

Wishing everyone an easier 2021 than we had in 2020, a year in which every one of us will live 

our lives in the fullest, most authentic ways imaginable, 

 

Rabbi Dubin 

Shabbat Shalom 

https://www.keshetonline.org/resources/how-to-support-someone-whos-trans-and-just-came-out-to-you/
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President’s Message 

 

I, for one, am looking forward to 2021. I see light at the end of the tunnel. The COVID-19 

vaccine is being distributed, and hopefully within a few months, it will be safe to gather. I 
am extremely excited to be able to attend temple again, and now, I can see that this will 
actually happen. 

While I am excited to go back to temple in person, I will really miss the opportunity that we 
had this year to have services EVERY Friday night.  For those of you who are regulars, you 
know the kind of preparation that Rabbi Dubin puts into these services. While most of the 

prayers remain the same, we add and subtract some on any given Shabbat to go with the 
theme that Rabbi has chosen for that evening. In addition, Rabbi changes the pictures on a 

weekly basis, again to emphasize the theme of the service. For those who only join 
occasionally or not at all, I would recommend that you join us for a service on Friday night, 

or for a joyful and short Havdallah service with Rabbi’s wife, Cantor Nancy Dubin. 

Since we have been staying at home almost all the time these days, it warms my heart when 
I am able to see you on the Zoom services. 

And if Friday night services are not your cup of tea, we will be having an extra special 

Havdalah service on January 9th. Our former Cantor, Ted Labow, has been working on a 
film on the life of our own Edythe Herson, which we will be premiering right after Havdalah 

on January 9th. 

I am looking forward to catching up on all the hugs I have missed this year. 

Hug-less Howie is not as cheerful a person as Hugging Howie, who is preparing to make a 

return in the coming year. 

My wish for all of you this year is the same as I wish for you every year: may you have a 

healthy year. 

Love to you all. 

Howie 
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Edythe Herson Video Project 

We will be having an incredibly special Havdalah service on 
January 9 at 6:30. 

At 6:30, we will be having our regular weekly Havdalah service. 

Where it gets special is that our former Cantor, Ted Labow, has 
been working on a film documenting the life of our own Edythe 
Herson, who will be turning 100 in June.  

Since we do not want to wait to see this in person, and we WILL 
do this in person as well, Cantor Labow has graciously agreed to 
show his film via Zoom after Havdalah.  

I am excited to watch this film about our humble but wonderful 
Edythe.  

You should all mark this date on your calendar and plan to 
attend.  

Please check your email for the Zoom link. 

Updates & Events 
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Updates & Events 

TORAH STUDY 

 
The Torah Study Group, which began in the fall of 
1998 with the reading of Genesis 1 (In the begin-
ning . . .), will soon (probably by the end of this cal-
endar year or early in 2021) reach the end of Moses’ 
last speech in Deuteronomy. This twenty-two year 
exploration of the Pentateuch has been inspiring 
and eye-opening for all who have been participat-
ing. 
 
This year, since the start of the pandemic, we have 
been meeting, successfully, on Zoom, and have had 
the pleasure of Rabbi Dubin’s participation for the 
past several months. All of us are hoping that he will 
be able to continue with us as we go forward—even 
after we resume in person—as his presence and his 
knowledge contribute greatly to the group’s efforts. 
 
The group is now considering what we will read 
next: Start over again with Genesis? Move “forward” 
into the histories—Joshua, Judges, Ruth, Samuel, 
etc.? Jump to the Prophets? We want to encourage 
potential new participants at this time to help us 
decide. Please call or email Sharon if you would like 
to make a suggestion or two and would consider 
joining the group. Folks are welcome to come in at 
any time, even now—or perhaps especially now, as 
we read Deuteronomy 32 (the Song of Moses), Deut. 
33 (the Blessing of Moses on each of the Tribes of 
Israel), and finally, in Deut. 34, the Death of Mo-
ses. PLEASE JOIN US!   
 
Upcoming Schedule (meetings on Zoom): 
January 23 at 10:30 
 
-Sharon 

FOOD DRIVE 
During this time when our building is closed, 
we encourage members to donate to relief 
organizations and food pantries online.  We will 
resume collecting food at the JCNWJ after we 
reopen. 

The food pantries are in dire need of supplies to 
fill their shelves as more and more people are 
in need and your generosity will help fill that 
need. 

Thank you for your continued support! 

-Iris 

RELIGIOUS SCHOOL 

Sunday School continues online.  Check the 
WhatsApp for the latest updates and schedule. 

ZOOM LESSONS 

If you would like to learn how to use ZOOM, 
Howie is willing to help you get familiar with 

this technology. 

 
Please contact him at jcnwjprez@gmail.com or 

call him at 908-295-0073 to set up a time for 
assistance. 
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Updates & Events 

WEBSITE 

Members Only! 
 
The JCNWJ website has a section for temple 
members only. Here you'll find the latest 
membership list and other documents not for 
public consumption. 
 
To access, go to www.jcnwj.org/members/ and 
enter the user name jcnwjmember and 
password.  Forgot the password? E-
mail website@jcnwj.org. 

DONATIONS 

In Memory of Max Weil 
- Ruth and Howard Schutzbank 
 
On the Yahrzeit of Jean Siegel  
- Rhonda Jordan 
 
In Memory of Marvin Koral 
- Doreen and Rory Webb 
 
On the Yahrzeit of William Robins  
- Nancy and Bernard Robins 
 
On the Yahrzeit of Jessica Hirsch  
- Iris and Howie Hirsch 
 
Thanks for Mindful Meditation 
- Howie and Iris Hirsch 
 
In Honor of the High Holidays 
- Robin and Colson Hall 

A Reminder from the 
Sunshine Committee 

Please let us know when someone has 
passed away, is ill or otherwise in need 
of a little sunshine so that the Jewish 
Center may be there to support and 
assist as best we can.  Please contact 

Ruth Schutzbank at (908) 329-6036 or 
Howie.ruth@hotmail.com.  

 

http://www.jcnwj.org/members/
mailto:website@jcnwj.org
mailto:Howie.ruth@hotmail.com
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Sponsors 
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Sponsors 

Wanted: Advertisers for JCNWJ Journal 

Kindly take note of the ads at the end of our Journal and 
whenever possible, support these establishments with 

your patronage.  It’s also a good idea to mention that you 
saw their Temple ad.  If there are any businesses that you 
use regularly that might be interested in taking an ad in 

the Journal, please contact Rita Berkowitz 
(berk721@aol.com) or Ruth Schutzbank 

(Howie.ruth@hotmail.com).  You can also go to our 
homepage, print out an advertising form and give it di-

rectly to them to mail in. 

mailto:berk721@aol.com
mailto:Howie.ruth@hotmail.com

